
 
 

 
  

April 28, 2016 
 
U.S. House of Representatives 
Committee on Appropriations 
United States Capitol; H-305 
Washington, DC  20515 
  

Re:   Request to Remove “Library of Congress Classification”  
 Amendment from Legislative Branch Appropriations Legislation         

Dear Chairman Rogers, Ranking Member Lowey and Members of the Committee:  

 We write today on behalf of the more than 58,000 members of the American Library Associ-
ation and of the Association for Library Collections & Technical Services (ALCTS): the division of ALA 
members expert in cataloging and classification. We do so to respectfully urge the House Appropria-
tions Committee to strike language in legislation just adopted by its Legislative Branch Subcom-
mittee that would bar the Library of Congress (Library) from implementing an appropriate and 
thoroughly researched change in its subject heading classifications announced in late March of this 
year.  

Specifically, the Library proposes to replace the terms “Aliens” with “Noncitizens,” and 
“Illegal aliens” with two headings: “Noncitizens” and/or “Unauthorized immigration.” While some 
see politics in this decision, Mr. ’ 
frankly routine and professional determination: 

• The Library of Congress has a long-established, often used process for reviewing and 
updating outdated subject headings and establishing new ones as needed that preserves 
all prior versions of updated headings.

1 Such updates may be proposed from outside or 
within the Library of Congress, but the Library makes the final decision on all changes to 
subject headings. The Library reviews each change proposal individually and typically adopts 
over a thousand each year.2  

                                                            
1 Stone, A. (2000). “The LCSH Century: A Brief History of the Library of Congress Subject Headings, and 
Introduction to the Centennial Essays.” Cataloging & Classification Quarterly, 29(1-2). Retrieved April 27, 
2016, from http://www.catalogingandclassificationquarterly.com/ccq29nr1-2ed.htm   

2 In the 1970s, the Library moved to an electronic cataloging system in part precisely so that it could modify 
its subject headings more frequently, easily and efficiently in order – consistent with professional cataloging 
standards and practices - to better reflect actual social norms and usage.  

http://www.catalogingandclassificationquarterly.com/ccq29nr1-2ed.htm
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https://alair.ala.org/bitstream/handle/11213/1301/%2001-12-16-CD34.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y
https://alair.ala.org/bitstream/handle/11213/1301/%2001-12-16-CD34.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y
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• The Library reasonably and properly concluded in this instance that, when used in 
reference to people, the long-used terms "illegal" and "alien" have in recent decades 
acquired derogatory connotations, become pejorative, and been associated with nativist 
and racist sentiments.5 

https://www.loc.gov/catdir/cpso/illegal-aliens-decision.pdf
http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2013/06/17/illegal-undocumented-unauthorized-news-media-shift-language-on-immigration
http://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2013/06/17/illegal-undocumented-unauthorized-news-media-shift-language-on-immigration
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 Thank you for this opportunity to provide the Committee with a factual context in which to 
consider its upcoming actions. Please contact us should you or your staff have any questions, or 
require any additional information. 


